Board of Trustees Meeting

Boulder Preparatory Charter High School

Monday, May 19, 2014
6:00 pm to 8:30 pm

1. Call Meeting to Order, Roll Call and Boulder Prep Mission

a) Peter called the meeting to order at 6:11 pm. 
b) Roll Call
i) Board Members Present: Lili Adeli, Amber Garcia, Donelda Mason, and Peter Vigil 
ii) Board Members Absent: Manijeh Taherynia
iii) Others Present:  Andre Adeli
c) The Mission of Boulder Preparatory High School was read. Lili shared a video of the “Operation Beautiful Fashion Show” that was put on at the end of block III. Each year around springtime, students take on the theme of ‘operation beautiful’ and help to increase women and student empowerment by breaking the beauty standards that society often reinforces. This year students organized the second annual fashion show, and did so with flair. With a costume theme, students were not only able to strut down the runway in style, but they read quotes pertaining to confidence, beauty or empowerment before doing so. Not only does the student-run fashion show demonstrate innovation, it most importantly depicts their comfort at Boulder Prep by knowing they will not be judged or mocked. All in all, this made staff feel extremely proud and happy; reiterating that much positivity exists within the walls of Boulder Prep.  
2. Board Procedures

The Board follows Robert’s Rules. 
3. Chair’s Report
Peter informed the Board that the announcements for the Chair’s Report would be shared during Board Communication. 
4. Headmaster’s Report
Lili explained that the graduation ceremony will occur on Friday, May 23, 2014, and that twelve students will be walking. The ceremony will be filled with excitement, especially because there will be a videographer to capture moments before, during and after the ceremony. The seniors and a few staff members have been working together to plan their walk towards the traditional cap toss while dancing to the hit song “Happy”. Students will rehearse their unique moves during the ceremony rehearsal on Thursday, May 22, 2014.  With all of the dancing and celebrating, the ceremony is sure to be filled with fun. 
Lili then announced that as Block IV of the school year is winding down, we also have three staff members who are leaving. Gabe Dillon, Shane Abrams, and Dylan Muzny are the three that will be departing. We have a few new adjunct staff working with us over the summer, so we will look at those staff members for potential full time spots in addition to new applicants. Lili also gave the update that one undisclosed staff member is leaving after the summer as well. The search for staff members over the summer will lead us into fall with a new group of staff, which is always exciting. 
Lili shared that Gabe’s parting project is to make a staff manual. Gabe is currently up to twenty pages, which includes little things that we have been adding as they come up. This project is extremely helpful and will enable most things to be noted of in a formalized way. The staff manual that Gabe comprises will also help to assist new staff members as they are being oriented to Boulder Prep. Lili also stated that staff development dates have been planned and are set on the calendar. The staff development dates will help to get expectations set for the staff as a whole and will help to acquaint new staff members. 
5. Public Hearing and Public Participation
There were no comments from the public.
6. Board Communication
a) Summer Panel Installation Consensus 

i) Peter explained that he wanted to share some thoughts on the spcieal meeting that took place on Tuesday, May 13, 2014. This meeting was merely for the topic of the solar panel installation. Peter shared that the items that still needed clarification are: 
1. Having a clear understanding on the payment procedure

2. Knowing how and when the rebate would be paid back

3. Knowing if we have a permit and insurance

4. Obtaining more detail in regards to the exhibits. 

Peter then shared that Lili was able to get these issues cleared up and everything is in order. The Board voted on the installation during the meeting on Tuesday, May 13, 2014, and the installation was approved as pending this information. Lili then explained to the board that everything has been checked out and is okay. Lili stated that we have a copy of their insurance and we did obtain verbal and written confirmation that the rebate is $400/month. Lili then stated that everything seems to be as we expected, and that the details are quite lengthy but can be shared. Our hope is that we will not get into the power purchase phase because of the bond agreement that will hopefully go through. Lili then shared that the signed contract would be dropped off to Custom Solar on Tuesday, May 20, 2014. When the contract is dropped with the deposit, equipment will be ordered and installation will happen within the two months. Lili then explained that this project is not only exciting because it will help to establish Boulder Prep’s value in renewable energy usage, but it will also be integrated into academics. Ezra will be teaching an ecophysics class over the summer block, and will incorporate the solar panels into his curriculum.  We also plans to place a display in the commons that will show the live energy production, which will help to get students more passionate about the class and green energy. 
b) Investment and Financial Literacy Update 
i) Neil Landauer, our investment consultant for Boulder Prep’s account, shared an update regarding the investment plans and policy for Boulder Prep. Neil began by stating that we are very close to having an account open with e-trade, which will be more efficient than having an account at his firm. Neil’s main explanation for this was because an e-trade account will enable Boulder Prep to save minimum account balance requirements in addition to having more flexibility. Neil then explained his main strategy for managing the account, which primarily includes setting up stop loss points. This will help us to lock in gains, because if stock slides backwards, it will be immediately sold. E-trade makes this very simple and does not charge extra for stop losses. Neil then stated that we will launch our group of stocks over a series of  months to build up to our full positions. 
Neil then explained to the members that we will need signatures from from each of them and that we need a notarized signature for Manijeh. On the document, there is a required signature from the co-primary, which is Neil, and a signature from the primary, which could be any member of the board. After some inquiry from the board for why personal information and signature were necessary, Neil explained that because an account is being opened for a nonprofit 501c3, it must be formally recognized that a committee rather than one individual makes these decisions. He then clarifies that the social security number is more of an assurance to know that the board members who sign their names are actually real people, which helps to ensure that fraud does not take place. 
Peter then inquired on if we will be utilizing Neil’s firm. Neil explained that his firm is part of Pershing, which is the worlds largest firm. Since Boulder Prep is a small account, Neil’s firm has policies and procedures that are not conducive to how we’d like to manage the account. Also, they transaction fees are higher and they do not offer the stop loss feature. Neil then reassured the members of the board that he will still manage the account, and has confirmed with his supervisor that this arrangement is allowable.

Neil then further explained how the account will be managed if a stop point is reached and the stock is immediately sold. We would decide what to do with that money during one of the two biannual meetings. Overall, the account will be manages as follows:
· Stops will be managed monthly
· If a stop dictates a sell, the money from those stop will be managed 
· Reinvestment decisions will be managed or will occur biannually 
· Purchase decisions will be made biannually
Lili then shared that the department of education requires transparency regarding investments, so we will include information on the account in our monthly financial report. Neil then shared that if we could invest in early June, then we would be in a good place to examine our stocks in December, which is when more stocks tend to be sold. 
Lastly, Lili asked about the logistics of how Neil will be compensated for the work he puts into this account. There was an agreement among the members of the board and Neil that he will be paid as a part of the adjunct faculty for the financial literacy class, and the extra time spent on the account would be included as part of that contract especially since the investment account will be discussed in the class. Neil’s role at Boulder Prep will be thought of as “adjunct plus”. Lili made sure to clarify that we must make a distinction for the qualifications of the teacher for financial literacy, which will include that the teacher must be a certified stockbroker. Neil will report his work at Boulder Prep as outside business activity, which is covered under his business license. 
There was much enthusiasm to move forward, especially when discussing student involvement in the class. Neil was in agreement that students will be able to build their own portfolio to demonstrate not only what they will have learned. 
c) Donelda and Peter stated that they would not be present on the original scheduled date for the meeting in June. The meeting date was then changed and agreed on by all board members to occur on Monday, June 30, 2014. 
7. Information
a) Finance Committee Report
i) Lili began discussion over the general fund by stating that the official count was 107 rather than 109 students, which means that the revenue will not be as high as expected. Lili stated that we are 71% spent for purchases but we should be at 83%, which will save the school money. Lili then shared the news that the Boulder Valley School District agreed to pay $8000 to help cover the expense of our school bus from Lafayette. Lili then explained that miscellaneous revenue has been observed due to mini-grant awards that total $2,950. 
Lili presented the FY14 Counselor Corp Grant:


Lili stated that the only activity regarding this account has been the payment of the salary for the college counselor position provided by this grant. 
Lili presented the FY14 BPHS 21st Century Grant Report as of 5/16/14.  

Lili stated that we are spend the money down in this account. She also explained that this account will be charged for the school bus, which will help with the need for expenditures in the 21st Century Grant account. 
Lili presented the FY14 BPHS 501(c)3 as of June 30, 2013.  

Lili announced that the recent activity with this account was an ACT improvement award for one of the students. This student had an improvement score of five points, achieving a score of 23. The award for this student was $310. Lili then stated that a student parent was very generous and sponsored dinner for the staff during one of our staff meetings. The check from this parent was deposited into this account, and the amount was used to purchase our meal. 
Lili also explained that we have around $12,000 to allocate for senior scholarships, which will be awarded based on essay submissions. Lili then handed out copies of the student essay submissions for members of the board to read. Their essays described what these students have received out of their experience at Boulder Prep, along with how they wanted to pay it forward. 
Lili shared information regarding the FY15 budget proposal, stating that not much has changed. The school will plan on a count of 105 students, which is conservative but safe. Lili stated that there has been a fair amount of new student interest and referrals from the district, which is nice to hear due to the departing 13 graduates that will need to be replaced. Lili then stated that the state has approved additional funds for charter schools, and the amount that we will receive is nearly $10,000 more than what we have received in the past. Other changes that Lili announced included:
· We took away funding for advertising due to its lack of success.

· The condo fees for the building have increased. 
Lili then explained that what happens with the bond could really change things for us, and we will set a budget proposal for a vote during the meeting in June. 
8. Study Items
a) Board Member Recruitment 
i) Peter announced that his colleague is interested in joining the board for the next academic year. He explained that he would be in contact with his colleague over the summer to solidify her decision. Peter then offered to send out her resume to all members of the board including Lili. 
Lili then shared that our newest staff member, Steve, has been going to the retired police folk to recruit potential board members. Steve has recently said that some of the retired police members are interested, and he will continue to narrow down potential members. 
Andre shared his most recent update regarding recruitment. He explained that there are nice potential members at the Latino chamber as well as the business school, and he will continue contact with both in hopes of finding suitable candidates. Andre also stated that over the summer he will be in contact with local restaurants and culinary arts programs to hopefully develop a relationship with either to strengthen the link that is ideal to have for board member recruitment and kitchen developments. 
b) Fun Run Fundraiser

i) Lili shared the exciting news that our new registrar and alumnus, Toni, helped to type a report that consists of options for a 5k fun run. Toni was able to research options based on similar events that have taken place in the past, and then mapped out a few different running routes. After some extensive research, Tony was able to gather a lot of important information regarding the logistics of putting on a run. Some important information Toni found are as follows:
1. A special event application must be submitted with a deposit at least 60 days prior to the event date. 
2. The event requires insurance

3. The event fee and guidelines need to be established
Lili explained that she would check with our insurance provider to determine what the cost of it would be. Lili then stated that the decision regarding the run must be made at the June meeting, which will determine what tasks must be set for advertisement. September 21, 2014 is an ideal time considering the weather. Coincidentally, Fall Fest on Pearl Street is also occurring on September 21, 2014. Connecting with Fall Fest would be a fun partnership, and would be helpful for advertisement. To add more to the fun, Lili shared that we have some options for the theme of the run, including a color run, costume theme, or a dash-n-dine theme. Lili then shared that Toni mapped out a few routes, all of which were approximately 5 kilometers in length. The routes are as follows:
1. Starting and ending at Boulder Prep
2. Starting near 30th and Pearl, ending on Pearl Street Downtown

3. Starting at North Boulder Park, ending on Pearl Street Downtown
4. Starting in the Gunbarrel area, ending at Boulder Prep
After discussion with the members of the board, all were in agreement that the most ideal route is the one that begins at North Boulder Park, goes up 4th Street, and ends on Pearl Street. Our next essential steps include contacting alumni and gathering a strong planning committee for the run. Toni will begin contacting people who may help us to form a partnership with Fall Fest. Main ideas for contact are:
1. Ben & Jerry’s: Ben & Jerry’s does a lot of work for peace. Considering that the run is taking place on the International Day of Peace, this could be a great contact. 
Lili also stated other advertisement tactics such as handing out flyers for the run when students give out free hugs for the International Day of Peace, contacting local radio stations, place an advertisement in the Daily Camera, and connecting with CU-Boulder campus organizations. Lili stated that a chair for the event should be determined soon. Another important decision will be determining the cost of the event to determine what we should charge for participation. It is important to consider the deposit fee (estimated at $500), application fee (estimated at $50), insurance cost, porta-potties and barrier fees. Taking all of these fees into consideration will most likely make an individual registration approximately $25-$35/ person. Lili stated that we need to set a date around mid-July to have the website up and running for registration. The members agree that the water run with tye-dye sounds like the best option and a lot of fun. Lastly, Lili explained that we should think of a fun motto for the run that pertains to the International Day of Peace; an idea for this is: Shoot Fun, Not Bullets”. This is still in the works, but is a nice place to start. 
c) Board Training
i) Lili shared that she sent out packets that included training and development tips to members of the board. Lili also announced that she will continue to search for helpful materials regarding board training, and encouraged the members of the board to do so as well. 
9. Action Items
a) Approval of minutes April 23, 2014, Regular Meeting, and of minutes May 13, 2014, Special meeting 
Lili moved to approve the Board minutes for the regular meeting of 4/23 and the special meeting of 5/13 as group consents. Donelda seconded. No discussion.  All approved and the motion was unanimously approved.
10. Adjournment
Peter adjourned the meeting at 8:02 pm.
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